

March 17, 2021

The Honorable Judy Chu U.S. House of Representatives 2423 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable Raja Krishnamoorthi U.S. House of Representatives 115 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable David McKinley U.S. House of Representatives 2239 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable Susan Wild U.S. House of Representatives 1027 Longworth House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representatives Chu, Krishnamoorthi, McKinley, and Wild:

On behalf of The Joint Commission, I would like to offer our strong support for the reintroduction of the Dr. Lorna Breen Health Care Provider Protection Act.

Over the past year, the mental strain experienced by health care staff cannot be understated. Health care staff have faced numerous stressors, including fears of infection, longer shifts, insufficient personal protective equipment, and isolation from family. A health care organization's ability to respond to the stresses and strains of providing adequate patient care during a crisis — such as the COVID-19 pandemic — is reliant on its workers' psychosocial well-being.

To mitigate and respond to the psychological toll of crises such as the COVID-19 pandemic, it is critical that health care staff have access to systems that support individual resilience, including mental health services. However, research has shown that clinicians often do not seek treatment due to stigma or fear about professional consequences, specifically if they are required to disclose their mental health treatment history in response to medical licensing and credentialing questions. Last year, The Joint Commission issued a statement on removing barriers to mental health care for clinicians and health care staff. The statement reiterated that The Joint Commission does not require health care organizations to ask about a clinician's history of mental conditions or treatment and supports limiting inquiries to conditions that currently impair the clinician's ability to perform their job. Also, The Joint Commission issued a *Quick Safety* on promoting psychosocial well-being of health care staff. The Joint Commission believes efforts to address well-being should be directed to all health care workers. Though most studies on well-being and burnout have focused on nurses and doctors, many other health care staff also need support to access mental health resources.

The Joint Commission supports this bill because it will increase awareness to this important issue and help to provide needed resources. By establishing an education and awareness campaign to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://www.jointcommission.org/resources/news-and-multimedia/newsletters/newsletters/joint-commission-online/may-13-2020/statement-on-removing-barriers-to-mental-health-care-for-clinicians-and-health-care-staff/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> <a href="https://www.jointcommission.org/resources/news-and-multimedia/newsletters/newsletters/quick-safety/quick-safety-issue-54/quick-safety-issue-54-promoting-psychosocial-well--being-of-health-care-staff-during-crisis/. The Joint Commission's Quick Safety alert is a publication that outlines an incident, topic or trend in health care that could compromise patient safety.



encourage health care staff to seek mental health services, along with grants to facilitate research on health care staff mental health and burnout, your bipartisan efforts would support essential front-line health care staff as they work to support the nation's patients.

Additionally, we would like to thank you for your efforts to include funding in the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 towards many programs outlined in the Dr. Lorna Breen Health Care Provider Protection Act. This funding will be critical to support health care organizations and other entities in raising the importance of mental health among their health care staff.

Thank you again for reintroducing the Dr. Lorna Breen Health Care Provider Protection Act. Please feel free to reach out to Tim Jones, Associate Director, Federal Relations at <a href="mailto:Tjones2@jointcommission.org">Tjones2@jointcommission.org</a> or by phone at 202-777-1246 if we can provide any additional support for this bill.

Sincerely,

Kathryn E. Spates

Kallyn Spates

Executive Director, Federal Relations